
On the 16th of October 2024, Italy approved a law on surrogacy that contains a serious but 
illegitimate threat to Italian citizens who may wish to legally access surrogacy abroad.

The law extends the punishability of the “crime” of surrogacy, already provided for by art. 12, paragraph 
6, of law no. 40 of 2004, even if committed abroad, and even in a Country where it is regulated by law. 

Starting from the beginning of December 2024 persons with Italian nationality who, in full compliance 
with the national legislation where the practice is accessed, upon their return to Italy may be punished 
with imprisonment from 3 months to 2 years or a fine from 600,000 to one million euros.

The ruling majority has introduced what they call a “universal crime” going against the international 
principle of legality and double criminality, and despite the fact that in some 70 jurisdictions around the 
world surrogacy - either altruistic or commercial - is legal and regulated by law. Moreover, the European 
Court of Human Rights, in its decision of 10th April 2019 and subsequents, recognizes the intended 
mother as the legal mother, and requires that the countries-members take all the necessary measures to 
protect the children born through surrogacy. Also, the ECHR’s Mennesson decision since 2004 in France 
demonstrated that “an act made by a territory where surrogacy is legal cannot be considered illegal in 
another country if all the process has been respected and made according to the local rules”.

The analysis of the positions expressed by organizations of international or European nature, as well as 
international legislation on the subject, show an evolution toward legal regulation aimed at preventing 
human rights violations rather than an absolute condemnation of surrogacy. in this respect, the law 
promoted by Italy is illegal and against the European rules : italy can ban surrogacy on its own 
territory, but not in other countries, and cannot qualify it as a “universal” crime.
For all these reasons, as a coalition of European surrogacy advocacy associations composed of 
representative groups from different countries, we do firmly condemn the new Italian law that poses 
several problems in relation to international human rights, highlighted at this page. We therefore urge 
European countries and institutions to mediate to prevent member states from implementing 
legislation contrary to the best interest of the minority parties in question and the criteria of the 
European Court of Human Rights based on premises not supported by data evidence.

This statement is also supported by Irish Senator Mary Seery Kearney member of Seanad Eireann. 
Ireland is the latest European country to have approved a surrogacy regulation this summer of 2024.
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http://nelfa.org
https://sonnuestroshijos.com
https://www.associazionelucacoscioni.it
http://claradoc.gpa.free.fr
https://www.lescigognesdelespoir.com
http://www.haurro.org
https://vflld.de
https://zwangervooreenander.nl
https://www.irishfamiliesthroughsurrogacy.ie/
https://www.homoparentalites.be
https://www.regenbogenfamilien.ch/it/
https://www.meerdangewenst.nl
https://hudoc.echr.coe.int/fre#%7B%22itemid%22:%5B%22003-6380464-8364383%22%5D%7D
https://www.associazionelucacoscioni.it/wp-content/uploads/2024/10/UNIVERSAL-CRIME-OF-SURROGACY-2.pdf
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